Bill Bradbury Chair Oregon

Henry Lorenzen Oregon

W. Bill Booth Idaho

James A. Yost Idaho



Council Meeting
Missoula Montana

June 10-11, 2014

Minutes

Jennifer Anders Vice Chair Montana

> Pat Smith Montana

Tom Karier Washington

Phil Rockefeller Washington

Northwest Power and Conservation Council Chair Bill Bradbury called the meeting to order at 1:35 p.m. He asked for reports from the committee chairs.

Reports from Fish and Wildlife, Power and Public Affairs committee chairs:

Phil Rockefeller, chair, fish and wildlife committee; Pat Smith, chair, power committee; Henry Lorenzen, chair, public affairs committee.

Phil Rockefeller, chair of the Fish and Wildlife Committee, reported on a plan to modify fish screens on the Naches River in the Yakima River Basin. Funding to replace a defective screen is available from BPA but work is now going on among several parties to come up with a better design for the project, he said. The project will likely come before the Council for an expedited review, Rockefeller said.

The Fish and Wildlife Committee also spent time discussing progress on the recommendations from the Fish Tagging Forum, he reported. We heard about varying degrees of follow-through on what were consensus recommendations, Rockefeller said. The committee also had an update on hearings and consultations related to the Council's draft fish and wildlife program, Rockefeller concluded.

Power Committee Chair Pat Smith said the committee had a full agenda, beginning with a presentation on a recently released hydropower potential study. The Northwest has the largest potential in the country, he said. The projects have not been screened for viability, however, and the Council staff will hire a contractor to do further work to scale down the scope to what might be realistic, Smith said. The Generating Resources Advisory Committee will assist in the effort, he added.

The committee had a presentation on the contribution of federal energy efficiency standards towards meeting the Council's conservation targets, Smith reported. The work will help establish a baseline for the Seventh Power Plan, he said. Staff also gave an update on energy efficiency assistance for small rural utilities, Smith continued. We heard from an excellent panel of utility representatives about the dynamics in their areas

that urban utilities don't deal with, he said. There has been positive head way on this work, and we also heard about what the Northwest Energy Efficiency Alliance (NEEA) and others are doing to tailor programs in rural areas, Smith said.

We heard a report on an investigation into the health effects of wood smoke, he continued. Some energy efficiency measures have the effect of reducing wood smoke in rural areas, and the Regional Technical Forum (RTF) has been looking at how to quantify the reduction, Smith explained. We will get a vendor's report toward the end of summer on the quantification issue, he said. Then it will come back to us and the RTF Policy Advisory Group (RTF PAC) as a policy issue, Smith added.

The Power Committee looked at NEEA's proposed business plan, he went on. There has been good progress on governance, but there is a high level of concern about a 30 percent drop in funding and a potential reduction in funding for scanning for new energy efficiency measures, Smith reported. NEEA staff recommended they try to put funding back into that activity, he said, adding that the NEEA board meets June 20 to make decisions on funding.

Smith said the committee also had an update on redeveloping the Regional Portfolio Model and that two contracts, one with Michael Schilmoeller and another with Doug Logan, have been let to assist in the process. The last item was an update on the RTF PAC, he concluded.

Henry Lorenzen, Public Affairs Committee chair, reported that the committee met in May and discussed plans for the congressional staff trip this summer in central Oregon. He listed activities that are being planned. The committee also reviewed the new home page for the Council website and a new brochure on protected areas, Lorenzen reported. He noted that the June 11 committee meeting is canceled.

1. Review of BPA's Post 2011 Energy Efficiency EE Policy and EE Aspects of the IPR Process:

Charlie Black, director, power division; Matt Tidwell, BPA; and Richard Genece, Bonneville Power Administration

Richard Genece of BPA opened the presentation on BPA's post-2011 energy efficiency review, saying the purpose was to consider and implement program improvements. The need for the review came in 2011 when BPA went to the Tier One Cost Allocator (TOCA) process for divvying up its energy efficiency budget, he said. The TOCA is based on a customer's power purchase from BPA, and at that time, we agreed to an evaluation to determine whether any modifications were needed, Genece said. The review has been a very public process, he stated, adding that he deemed it successful in terms of openness and engagement in shaping refinements to the program.

The review process was carried out by five workgroups that took on various elements of the BPA energy efficiency program, Genece explained. The workgroups developed draft recommendations, finalizing them in May, and BPA is vetting the drafts internally, he said. BPA will present its proposal to the region June 20 based on what the workgroups

recommended, Genece said. We will have 30 days of public comment and finalize the program by August in order to go forward with implementation, he indicated. Some elements will be implemented as early as October 2014; others will have to wait until the next rate period, Genece said.

Over 150 stakeholders participated in the review process, he added. Everyone I've talked to says it was successful, Genece wrapped up.

The energy efficiency review has been going on since the beginning of the calendar year, according to Matt Tidwell of BPA. He recounted details of the review process, pointing out that customers came up with 15 issues to address. The most relevant issues for BPA relate to how we finance energy efficiency, Tidwell said, adding that he wanted to focus on three issues: utility self-management of incentives; a large project fund; and inter-rate period budget flexibility.

The first issue speaks to how we dole out incentives, Tidwell went on. Some customers wanted to change how a utility finances energy efficiency incentives at the retail level, he said. The second issue addresses the fact that conservation savings "can be lumpy" and come in waves, Tidwell said. A large project fund is a mechanism for customers to access funding for projects they might not otherwise be able to do because the savings are achieved in waves over a period of time, he explained. Budget flexibility between rate periods allows customers another way to address "the lumpiness" in how conservation savings are achieved; it allows a way for funds to move from one rate period to another, Tidwell said.

With regard to the self-management issue, he explained that some utilities want to expense conservation and they see that BPA's capitalization of conservation spending raises their costs over time. They asked if they could manage the incentives themselves and not incur those capitalization costs, Tidwell stated. There were also issues with the fact that utilities have to invoice BPA to access funds they have paid in for conservation, he said. When a customer sends an invoice, BPA verifies the measure was done and there was concern about that, Tidwell said.

The workgroup's unanimous recommendation was for BPA to move its energy efficiency program back to expense rather than continue to capitalize it, he continued. A conversation about that will continue beyond the post-2011 review and resume elsewhere, according to Tidwell. He noted that the discussion on expensing the program will take on "a big issue" pertaining to the use of billing credits under section 6(h) of the Northwest Power Act.

For utilities that choose to self-manage their own incentive payments, BPA would not borrow money on their behalf and would have a mechanism to assure the utility gets back what it pays in to BPA via the TOCA, Tidwell said. In order to keep the arrangement rate neutral, the agency would in fact borrow less but still set rates as if it were borrowing the total amount for all incentives, he explained.

If a utility signs up to self-manage, does it run its own conservation program? Henry Lorenzen asked. Tidwell said yes. Utilities would still report their savings, and BPA would have the same oversight to assure the conservation is achieved, he added. There would be a contractual mechanism with an energy efficiency target and repercussions if the target isn't met, Tidwell stated. The utility delivers the same savings but there is a different mechanism for financing them, he elaborated.

The Large Project Fund entails payment provisions that would make it easier for utilities to achieve savings from large projects, Tidwell continued. The budget impact isn't clear yet, he indicated, noting that BPA may wait and not bake the impact into rates. The objective is a funding paradigm that captures projects that might not otherwise happen, Tidwell said.

The inter-rate period budget flexibility would give customers an opportunity to roll project funding into the next rate period, he explained. We don't know how that will work at the Integrated Program Review (IPR) level, where program budgets are set, but we are investigating it, Tidwell acknowledged. If a utility has a project that might not be accomplished in a two-year rate period, this would allow access to the unspent money into the next rate period, he said.

Bill Bradbury asked Tidwell about the possibility of an "IPR2." It's possible BPA would run a short process to talk about any increase in budgets that could occur as a result of this recommendation, Tidwell responded. But basically this doesn't have a big impact on BPA rates, he added.

BPA will host a meeting on June 20 to roll-out its energy efficiency program proposal and would appreciate the Council's participation, Tidwell said, adding that BPA will release the proposal June 18 to give people a chance to review it. We'll explore the proposal issue by issue at the meeting, he said

The energy efficiency program at BPA is a model for the rest of the country, Tom Karier commented. We've seen it evolve and get better over time, he said. There is a lot of effort to make it less centralized, and self-management represents one more step in that direction, Karier indicated. The next step makes it look less like a social program and more like an energy program, he said. If the billing credit idea is done properly, "everyone wins," Karier stated.

I've heard a consistent theme on customer choice and flexibility, Genece said, and this is a step in that direction. We don't advocate one size fits all and we want customer engagement, he added.

Bill Booth noted that Idaho's small rural utilities have been concerned about the energy efficiency program. Were these utilities involved in your process? he asked. Every workgroup had some level of participation by small rural utilities, Genece said, adding that a staff person from PNGC Power co-chaired Workgroup 1.

Lorenzen pointed out that BPA has done a nice job of preparing information about how energy efficiency can save money for utilities and their customers. He suggested BPA

also do an analysis that shows the savings in wholesale power costs as a result of conservation. You could show substantial savings in the wholesale power bill that could be communicated to utilities. Lorenzen added.

BPA has an analysis that shows how much lower power rates are as a result of conservation, Tidwell said. If it weren't for conservation, other resources would have had to be built, he said.

2. Briefing on EPA Proposed Rule to Cut CO2 Emissions from Power Plants: Charlie Black.

Staffer Charlie Black briefed the Council on the Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA's) proposed rule, released June 2, to reduce carbon dioxide emissions from existing power plants. The rule is a combination of energy, economics, politics and the environment, he said, before launching into the overview.

The EPA's rule is proposed under Section 111(d) of the federal Clean Air Act, and it sets a target of reducing emissions 30 percent below the 2005 level by 2030, Black said. The rule is based on actual emissions in 2012 and applies only to carbon and not to other greenhouse gases, he stated. Compliance would begin in 2020 and targets could be met on an average basis from 2020 to 2030, Black explained.

The proposed rule is "source-based," meaning it applies to any existing carbon-emitting plant within a state regardless of where the power is consumed, he said. That contrasts with rules like California's cap and trade program, which is load-based, meaning it applies to in-state and out-of-state plants that serve load in the state, Black added.

Compliance with the rule would be for statewide plant emissions, not by individual power plants, he continued. An actual reduction in carbon emissions is required and offsets are not allowed as a way to comply, Black said.

As for the schedule, there is a 120-day public comment period, with four public hearings scheduled around the country, he said. A July 29 hearing in Denver would be the closest to the Northwest, Black pointed out. The proposed rule is subject to revision after the comment period, and EPA is scheduled to issue a final rule in June 2015, he said.

Black went on to explain EPA's formula for setting reduction targets, noting the target is not a blanket reduction and varies from state to state. The 2030 target in pounds of carbon per megawatt-hour of generation ranges in the Northwest from a low of 215 pounds for Washington to a high of 1,771 pounds for Montana, according to a Council table. In terms of the percent of reduction required, Washington is the highest at 71.8 percent and Montana is the lowest at 21.1 percent. In fact, Black said, Washington has the highest percentage reduction in the nation.

Bradbury asked how EPA got to the state-by-state reduction targets. Why is there such a big difference? he asked. EPA used a formula based on four building blocks to determine each state's target, Black responded: increase the heat rate efficiency of existing coal-fired power plants by six percent (in other words, improve the fuel use and

reduce emissions); shift the dispatch from coal-fired power plants to combined-cycle natural gas-fired power plants; increase the use of renewable generation; and improve energy efficiency by about 1.5 percent per year. The building blocks were applied to the Northwest states to come up with the targets, but not all blocks worked for all states, he explained. For example, there are no coal plants in Idaho so there could be no increase in the heat rate efficiency of such plants.

In order to reach the reduction target, it is up to the states to decide how, Black continued. A state may use the four building blocks but has the flexibility to decide, he added. There are other mechanisms allowed under the proposal, including a carbon tax or cap and trade markets, Black explained. The rule is prescriptive about what to achieve, but not how to achieve it, he said.

Each state with an existing carbon-emitting power plant is required to develop an implementation plan and submit it to EPA by June 2016, Black said. If states choose to work together and develop a joint plan, as allowed under the rule, it must be filed by June 2017. If a state fails to file a plan, EPA will develop its own plan for the state, he added.

Black laid out potential roles for the Council in planning to meet the EPA targets, including the possibility of using the rule as the environmental methodology for the Seventh Power Plan. The Council could also provide analytical support to a multi-state effort, he said.

Jennifer Anders asked about the relationship between the EPA rule and the legal requirement that the Council's power plan provide an adequate, efficient, economical and reliable (AEER) power supply for the region. Black pointed out that the rule could be in place in a year and adequacy would be an issue if coal plants are retired. The region has a resource adequacy standard in place and planning is intended to assure the standard isn't violated, he indicated.

Yost suggested staff monitor developments with the rule and take a look after the comment period closes. I can't see doing anything now since the rule is unlikely to stay as proposed, he said.

Past power plans have included language that they are meant to be consistent with existing rules and laws, Karier said. Since this rule may not be final when we adopt a plan, we may need to anticipate events, he said.

Smith said he agreed with letting "the dust settle" around the proposed rule. Reliability issues have been raised with regard to the rule, and we may need to look at this in another way, he added.

3. Regional Technical Forum PAC recommendation to Council on RTF funding cycle (2015-2019):

Nick O'Neil, RTF conservation analyst, introduction; Pat Smith, Montana Council Member and Jim West, RTF Co-Chairs, presentation.

Black thanked Regional Technical Forum (RTF) manager Nick O'Neill for his work and reported that O'Neil is leaving the Council staff.

The Regional Technical Forum is a subscription-based entity with funding coming via 11 utilities plus BPA and the Energy Trust of Oregon, RTF manager Nick O'Neil told the Council. Before the RTF Policy Advisory Committee (PAC) was formed, funding was determined on an annual basis, but in 2012, the PAC agreed to fund the RTF for three years at \$1.5 million per year, he said. The funders used the Northwest Energy Efficiency Alliance's (NEEA) allocation model to determine what share each would pay, O'Neil explained.

The RTF's current funding agreement expires at the end of 2014, and there is interest in synching the RTF and NEEA funding cycle, he continued. The RTF PAC has met to discuss funding levels for 2015 to 2019 based on its understanding of the future workload, but there is no decision for the Council to make at this time, O'Neil explained. The Council acts on the RTF budget in November of each year, and the RTF will present its work plan and budget at that time, he added.

So the folks on the RTF PAC have agreed on the funding level needed? Bradbury asked. Yes, they have agreed to the funding level needed for the work plan, O'Neil responded.

It is up in the air about who is paying what, staffer Charlie Grist elaborated. There are annual contracts between the RTF and the funders because some of them can't commit to a five-year contract, he said. But they have said they will aim to make the budget happen, Grist said.

O'Neil explained the funding projections for 2015 to 2019, pointing out areas in which the costs are increasing. An additional staff person is needed in 2015 to provide market research expertise, he said. And in 2017, there will be new federal standards and the RTF savings numbers will need to be updated, O'Neil said. There are changes from year to year in projected costs, and the budget would go from \$1.47 million in 2014 to \$1.91 million in 2019, according to a staff table.

PAC co-chair Jim West told the Council the PAC has considered the increases, and with regard to the funding level and the NEEA allocation scheme, there is consensus they make sense.

4. Comments from Montana Electric Utility Cooperatives:

Possible representatives from Missoula Electric Cooperative, Ravalli Electric Cooperative, Mission Valley Power, Vigilante Electric Cooperative, Glacier Electric Cooperative, Lincoln Electric Cooperative and Flathead Electric Cooperative.

Joe Lukas, manager of the Western Montana Electric Generating and Transmission Cooperative, introduced co-op general managers Mark Johnson of Flathead Electric, Ray Ellis of Lincoln Electric, Rollie Miller of Vigilante Electric, and Mark Grotbo of Ravalli Electric, and Dean Peterson, president of the Board of Trustees at Vigilante.

They're here to tell you about what's going on at the Montana electric co-ops, Lukas said.

Johnson kicked off the panel, pointing out that Flathead is the second largest electric utility in Montana, second to Northwestern Energy, and serves about 61,744 customers in five Montana counties. There are a couple of things for us to discuss with you, he said: the Council's fish and wildlife (F&W) program and energy efficiency.

The Council's responsibility is to plan for an adequate, efficient, economic, and reliable power supply, and as you plan, we want you to understand what we are up against as utilities, Johnson told the Council. We have areas in our service territory at Flathead Electric with 20 percent of the population below the poverty line and many residents among the long-term unemployed, he said.

As a utility manager, I get two kinds of calls, Johnson said: questions about the basic charge and high bill complaints. A lot of people have trouble paying their electricity bill, and this is especially evident in a hard winter like we've just had, he said. "Low income doesn't mean low user" when it comes to electricity, Johnson said, adding that Flathead determined its low-income residents use about 300 kilowatt-hours per month above the co-op's average and they pay more than the average consumer.

People I talk to also talk about F&W costs, he continued. About 17 cents of every dollar our customers pay goes to fund F&W, Johnson said. We want you to understand that at the end of the line, we pay those costs, he stated. "You guys are more removed from customers than we are," Johnson said. When you make decisions, they're important in terms of our customers' bills, he said.

The February 26 letter you sent to BPA seeking more energy efficiency spending created quite a stir, and we were disappointed to see it, Johnson continued. BPA proposes to spend billions on capital projects in the next 10 years, and there are increases coming in F&W costs, he said. It's important to see costs controlled, Johnson stated, adding that the dollars co-op customers pay BPA are a result of decisions "by you folks." We want to remind you that "those who pay my salary and your salary" are the ones who are also covering those costs, he pointed out. "At the end of the day, remember who is writing the check," Johnson concluded.

Vigilante Electric serves approximately 9,270 meters in nine Montana counties and covers a large geographic area, with less than two members per mile of power line, Miller said. Many of our accounts are low-usage accounts, and members still struggle to pay their bill even when they use a small amount of power, he reported. Vigilante is a summer-peaking utility with a heavy reliance on irrigation load, Miller continued. And this year, we are way down on the amount of water available for crops in the area, he added.

We would ask the Council to consider those things when making its recommendations, Miller stated. Think about it from our members' perspective and "use common sense" in coming up with your recommendations, he urged. We saw a significant increase in

BPA's rates in 2013 and we are facing another increase in 2015, Miller pointed out. Consider these tough economic times when you make recommendations that affect our members money – "it is not unlimited," he stated.

Peterson told the Council he ranches near Wisdom, Montana and raises crops for cattle feed using just flood irrigation. My concerns are with a letter the Council sent to Elliott Mainzer at BPA in February asking for more money to increase conservation spending between the Sixth and Seventh power plans, he said. That's on top of BPA's capital plan that calls for spending \$10 billion over 10 years, Peterson indicated. You asked for the money but didn't tell us why or how you would spend it, he added.

All of that cost comes back to us and our ratepayers, who have seen increases in the last two BPA rate periods, Peterson told the Council. That concerns me as a member of the co-op and the board president, he continued. Energy conservation is important and we need to do it, but every kilowatt of electricity I don't sell at the co-op is revenue lost, Peterson explained. We have the same expenses – wires, employees, benefits – to cover, and that revenue loss drives the rates up, he stated.

My point is that we need to spend money wisely and cost effectively, and we urge you to consider that in your future decisions, Peterson said. I appreciate the opportunity to relate this to you one on one, he wrapped up.

Grotbo said the co-op he manages serves about 10,000 meters. "We're a lot closer to the front line" in terms of what electricity consumers are paying on their bills, he said. Grotbo pointed out the job loss that has occurred in the Bitterroot Valley. This used to be a logging community, but all of the mills in the Ravalli service area are shut down, which has depressed incomes, he said. Even a small increase in electricity rates is hard for our members to pay, Grotbo stated.

There has been no growth in energy sales at the co-op, and without new sales, "costs go up," with conservation spending, he went on. If you are acquiring new resources to meet growth, it makes sense; but to force those costs on people who can't afford it when there is no load growth, "it just is not palatable," Grotbo said. Those with the least ability to pay will see the biggest impacts from your funding decisions, he said.

Ellis said Lincoln Electric is the smallest and youngest utility in western Montana. The entire budget for our utility is less than the budget for the Council, he said. When I saw the Regional Technical Forum budget, I noted that it is about the same size as for our entire staff, Ellis told the Council.

Lincoln has about 4,100 members and started serving power in 1951, he said, adding that there are co-op members who remember not having electricity. Our service territory has lost three sawmills, and "they are not just shut down, they are gone," Ellis stated. We have 18 percent unemployment and 30 percent of our members live below the poverty line, he said. "I need to defend their pocket books," Ellis stated.

"BPA doesn't have money, they get it through our members," he continued. You understand that, but when you see groups and organizations that hover around the

Council, they look at utilities as "an evil entity," Ellis said. What I can tell you about electric co-ops is, we are our members – we have a close relationship with our members and we hear from them, he stated. I get phone calls and people stop me in town; they're concerned about the cost of power, Ellis stated.

"We institute energy efficiency programs the Council pushes toward us," he said. We believe in energy efficiency, but the load growth here is nonexistent – it's flat, if not declining, and energy efficiency does us harm, Ellis said. We shift money from our poorest members to those who have the money to implement energy efficiency, he pointed out, adding that the poorest can't afford to use out-of-pocket cash for those things. "Sarah Patton would say, you need to do more low-income weatherization," Ellis said. But who do you shift those costs to? he asked. We would like to do low-income weatherization; we're interested and would love to do it on an economical basis, Ellis stated.

It would be nice to have a relationship with the Council that is not so adversarial, he commented. But when the costs are increasing on us through our BPA rates, it is adversarial, Ellis stated. Please understand that I have to represent those in my community, and costs are a big deal in their lives, he reiterated.

With regard to fish restoration, make sure the actions in your program have a nexus with the power system, Ellis went on. Today, 50 percent of our F&W costs are peripheral to the power system, and our members don't understand that, he said. The exploding cost of F&W is unexplainable to them, so "be mindful of that," Ellis asked.

A lot of folks think BPA has deep pockets and we can do as much F&W spending as we want, Jim Yost commented. With energy efficiency, some think it is good no matter what it costs, he said. It is eye opening to hear someone say that BPA isn't just "a big pot of money" and that the money is collected from somebody else, Yost added.

When you look at the policies the Council pushes toward us on energy efficiency when we have no load growth, it is difficult, Ellis responded. When we are required to spend money on energy efficiency, we have to raise rates to our customers and we lose sales – it can become "a death spiral," he added. Ellis suggested that decoupling rates from energy efficiency would help, and he asked the Council to help make it known to the public that decoupling is the way we have to go.

Pat Smith thanked the panelists for their articulate presentations. This is a good reminder of how energy efficiency has to work for your members in a time of low load growth, when there are lots of low-income customers, he said. That's an issue we need to address for you in the power plan, Smith stated.

I've also heard from you that dealing with energy efficiency is different out in rural areas, he continued. Hopefully the Seventh Power Plan and the Council can play a role in addressing that, Smith stated. And with the fish program, we need to look at prioritization and the effectiveness of measures to see what's working, he said. "As you've said, we know who's paying the bills," Smith concluded.

Public Comment

Kyla Maki of the Montana Environmental Information Center (MEIC), and Tyler Comings of Synapse Energy Inc. reported on a clean energy jobs report for Montana. MEIC and the Sierra Club commissioned the study, Maki said, noting that in its Sixth plan, the Council looked at jobs associated with energy efficiency.

In our study, we looked at the number of jobs associated with producing an average megawatt of energy and applied those to realistic development numbers for wind, solar and energy efficiency, she explained. According to a summary of the study, more than 3,000 jobs are associated with wind, 600 with solar, and 264 with energy. The numbers are conservative, Maki said. For energy efficiency, for example, we used EPA's carbon pollution guidelines because they were more conservative, she said.

"It is a good news story," Maki said of the jobs report. The resources included in the study would serve in-state and out-of-state needs, she added, with some of the energy going to Washington and Oregon.

There is tremendous potential for wind in Montana, the costs of solar photovoltaic have come down and we think the energy efficiency potential in the state, which is very cost-effective, is untapped, Comings said. "The basic story" is there is tremendous potential for energy efficiency and renewables, which will lead to more jobs, he stated.

What impact would this job potential have at Lincoln Electric Cooperative, where there is 18 percent unemployment and no load growth? Yost said. The jobs potential is across the state, Maki replied. One of the benefits of the renewables and energy efficiency jobs is that they can happen across the state and are not limited to urban areas, she said. Renewable energy can help fill the employment needs, Maki said.

The report doesn't lay out a specific energy portfolio, Comings said. It is meant to be flexible, he added.

What suggestions might you have where there are significant numbers of residents with limited income and limited ability to participate in bringing energy efficiency benefits to their homes? Phil Rockefeller asked. What about those who can't effectively participate in the opportunities that you indicate can exist? Have you thought about how to assist in those parts of that state that don't have income potential? Rockefeller asked.

Energy efficiency savings are not just savings to the participants; they are avoided costs as a whole to the system, Comings responded.

There remains an issue of costs, Rockefeller said. Advocates for energy efficiency need to take into consideration where energy efficiency would drive costs up – sensitivity to that effect is important, he stated.

That's a good point, Maki said. When you lay out a number, there are realities behind the potential and clearly there are a lot of factors to take into account, she said.

Booth asked about the methodology of multiplying jobs by megawatts. You indicate a big increase in megawatts, but did you look at the projections for growth? he asked. Growth forecasts are flat, Booth pointed out.

The study assumes a 1 percent growth rate across the state, with a 2,000 average megawatt increase by 2030, Maki said. There are assumptions, like the cost of rooftop solar, but our numbers show an increase in solar given that costs are coming down, she said. For the utility-scale solar PV, our projection is ambitious, she acknowledged. Most of the jobs are coming with wind and the projection is based on the Department of Energy's assumption that Montana could develop 2,100 aMW, Maki said. And that is assuming the transmission issues are resolved, she added. This was "a mathematical exercise" to estimate the potential, Maki said.

With stagnant load growth, Montana is exporting resources, Comings said. Part of the story is that "Montana could stay in the export game" by fulfilling energy needs in the West, he wrapped up.

5. Public Comment on Council Draft Fiscal Year 2016 and Fiscal Year 2015 Revised Budget. (Council document 2014-02) and other issues related to Council activities.

Staffer Sharon Ossmann stated that the Council released its Draft Fiscal Year 2016 and Fiscal Year 2015 Revised budget at the May meeting. This is an opportunity for public comment, but no one has signed up to offer any, she said. The Council will take written comment until June 27, 2014, Ossmann said. I will keep you apprised if we receive written comments, she added.

Bradbury asked if there was anyone participating by phone who wished to comment. No one offered comments.

6. Update on the acquisition of Kerr Dam by the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes:

Brian Lipscomb, Chief Executive Officer, Energy Keepers, Inc.

Brian Lipscomb, president and CEO of Energy Keepers, Inc., a corporation owned by the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes, welcomed the Council to the tribes' traditional homeland. It is 450 days before the tribe acquires Kerr Dam, he said, explaining that under Section 17 of the Indian Reorganization Act of 1935, Indians are allowed to establish corporations to do business without putting their assets at risk. Energy Keepers, which was started in 2012, has as its sole purpose operating Kerr Dam, Lipscomb stated.

The Salish and Kootenai Tribes is a confederacy of the Bitterroot Salish, the Pend d'Oreille and the Kootenai, he continued. There are 7,800 enrolled members in the tribe, 4,000 of whom live on the 1.3 million acre reservation, Lipscomb said. The Kerr Dam site on the lower Flathead River has cultural, religious and resource significance for the

tribes, and before the dam, there were falls on the river that were important to us, he added.

Lipscomb said the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes were the first to organize under the Reorganization Act. The tribes have been aggressive about forming corporations to do various things, he said, adding that the tribes have nine corporations, including the largest gaming corporation in Montana. As part of the reservation development, the tribes had an irrigation project built and a distribution power company owned by the Bureau of Indian Affairs, Lipscomb said. We have operated the power company since 1987, and have been active in the energy business for some time, he said, adding that Mission Valley Power is a member of the Western Montana Electric Generating and Transmission Cooperative.

The construction of Kerr Dam was started in the 1920s, and the original 50-year Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) license was granted to the Rocky Mountain Power Company and later transferred to Montana Power Company, according to Lipscomb. The tribes filed a competing application for the license in 1976, and in 1985, the tribes negotiated with Montana Power to be co-licensees and entered an agreement to purchase the dam in 2015, he explained. We took a lesser land rental fee to cover the cost of the dam, Lipscomb added. The tribes created an energy department and hired Lipscomb in 2010 to run it.

Kerr Dam is a unique structure that is part concrete and part earth-fill, with 14 spillway gates and a powerhouse beneath the dam, he told the Council. The reservoir is the top 10 feet of Flathead Lake with approximately 1.2 million acre feet of storage, Lipscomb said. The dam has a generating capacity of 194 megawatts and operations are coordinated through the Pacific Northwest Coordination Agreement, he added. The power facilities are interconnected with Northwestern Energy and with BPA, Lipscomb said.

The estimated conveyance price for the dam is \$18.3 million; there could be some adjustments to the capital cost before the tribes take over in two years, he continued. We've given notice that we intend to acquire the dam September 5, 2015, and we will assume the license without any further action by FERC, Lipscomb said. The Confederate Salish and Kootenai Tribes will be sole owner and will receive the revenue from the dam, Lipscomb stated. Energy Keepers will assume possession and operation of Kerr and will sell the electrical output as a wholesale power generator to provide a long-term stream of income to the tribes, he said.

Energy Keepers has 18 employees and 12 are tribal members, Lipscomb said. The tribal operator trainees have been on board from the beginning of the agreement with Montana Power, and they will finish their training as hydro operators, he explained.

Smith asked about the transfer of the FERC license. According to Joe Hovenkotter, an attorney for the Salish and Kootenai Tribes, Kerr is one of 12 dams included in a purchase agreement between Montana Power and PPL Montana. The tribes have gotten involved in a FERC proceeding because of concerns about the sovereign status

of the tribes in the transfer of the Kerr license, he said. Issues have been raised in the proceeding, but in our view, "we made a deal in 1985 and they are 29 years too late to comment," Hovenkotter said.

7. Council decision on project review:

Mark Fritsch, manager, program implementation:

 Within-year Project Funding Adjustments for Implementation: Project #1992-009-00, Yakima Phase II Fish Screens Operations and Maintenance (O&M) with Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW)

Staffer Mark Fritsch explained a request that came before the Budget Oversight Group related to the Gleed Screen Facility Modification in the Yakima Basin. The project sponsors are rescinding a previous request for \$575,000 and submitting a new request for \$80,000 to perform a feasibility study on consolidating the Gleed diversion with a City of Yakima diversion upstream, he said.

Amy Windrope of the Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife described the screen facility and gave an overview of its history. She said the Gleed Screen hasn't worked well from the get-go and is difficult to maintain. There is also a history of money issues with the screen, Windrope said. In 2011, the Council approved a \$575,000 request to renovate the screen, she said, but before the project was funded, BPA reviewed the design and said it wasn't what was needed. We had a new conversation with local water users about what to do and that led to the idea of consolidating the project with the City of Yakima's Diversion and Screen, Windrope said. We hope for additional efficiencies by combining with the City of Yakima, she added.

Windrope said none of the original \$575,000 has been spent, and the sponsors want to rescind that request. Instead, we want to request \$80,000 to do a "fatal flaw" feasibility analysis of consolidating with the City of Yakima project, she said, adding that "everyone is on board" but we need to study several issues.

Bradbury said the Council's F&W Committee gave unanimous support to the recommendation.

Anders made a motion that the Council approve the within-in year project funding request for \$80,000 for Project 1992-009 to perform a feasibility study on the consolidation of the Gleed diversion with the City of Yakima diversion, as presented by staff and recommended by the Fish and Wildlife Committee. Rockefeller seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

8. Update on Fish and Wildlife Program Amendments:

Patty O'Toole, program implementation manager; John Shurts, general counsel; and Laura Robinson, program implementation and liaison specialist.

Staff briefed the Council on the process and comments that have been received on the draft F&W program amendments. Staffer John Shurts said that while July 9 is the official

close of written public comment, that doesn't mean the end of public input. There is no official moment in law that input has to end, he reiterated. Our past practice has been to allow public input after the deadline; people are free to talk to you and you can continue to have conversations, Shurts said. The Council has had people come to its meetings, and we've had direct conversations with people, he stated. Even though the comment continues in an ad hoc way, all conversations need to be included in the record, Shurts said.

That is the past practice, but what you do is under your control, he said. We don't want to assume that is what you want to do again, but we need you to be aware of the process and to be sure you are comfortable with it, Shurts added. There is opportunity to change the process and what happens after July 9, he told the Council. Our recommendation is to continue doing as you have done in the past, Shurts stated.

Lorenzen pointed out that a recent Council slide presentation made reference to \$239 million annually in BPA fish costs. He also acknowledged the controversy over whether to include BPA's foregone revenues in the fish costs. The \$239 million is direct expense and it should be labeled as direct expense without foregone revenues, Lorenzen said.

Rockefeller asked if there would be a cutoff in communications at some point. We've usually cut off about a month before the Council's final decision on the F&W program, Shurts replied. I wouldn't set a cutoff date now since we don't have a firm date for that decision, he said. My recommendation is to wait on setting a date, Shurts said. We try to follow the APA rulemaking procedure, and there is nothing in APA that says you have to cut off comment, although most agencies do, he added.

Karier asked how staff conversations with people are conveyed to the Council. Staffer Tony Grover said staff attempts to document every contact, even if it is brief. We enter it all into the administrative record, and we encourage you to do the same so we build an open and consistent record, he said.

Shurts said information about the contacts should be circulated to Council members and staff.

Karier asked that comments be consistently sent to Council members, and if there are questions about a Council member's position on something, that it be referred to the member.

Staffer Patty O'Toole said staff will package up the comments in a way that gives members access. So far, the comments are trickling in, she said. O'Toole noted the hearings are being recorded by a court reporter, and staff will print and circulate transcripts when they are available.

Booth said when the Council has consultations with only a couple of members present, it is important for all members to see a summary of the conversation. Shurts said the consultation summaries are to be circulated, and staff members are taking notes at all consultations.

O'Toole said staff would organize a system for sharing summaries and send a report out regularly.

Staffer Laura Robinson reported on the public hearings, noting there will be 10 hearings in total, with four held so far. She related the hearing schedule and the Council members and staff signed up to attend. Robinson reported that 42 people have come to testify at the hearings and the Council has received a handful of written comments. The main issues the testimony has addressed are F&W program costs, hatcheries and protected areas, she said.

Robinson recapped issues that have been raised at the hearings, including tribal concerns about language in the draft about hatcheries; customer group comments that the F&W program should rely on science and that measures have a nexus with the hydro system, in addition to concerns about fish passage above Grand Coulee and Chief Joseph dams; and property owners' concerns about protected areas. She said in addition to transcripts, staff is turning its notes into two-page summaries of the public hearings and getting those out to Council members.

9. Presentation on Final 2012 Hatchery Fin Clip Report:

Chris Wheaton, StreamNet Program Manager, Pacific States Marine Fishery Commission.

Chris Wheaton, StreamNet program manager for the Pacific States Marine Fisheries Commission, noted that Tom Karier requested that StreamNet prepare a hatchery fin clip report. The data in the report comes from the Regional Mark Information System (RMIS), which collects data from all agencies that rear and harvest fish in the Columbia River Basin, Wheaton said. He provided caveats about the report, noting that it is a gross-scale summary and it is difficult to capture a lot of detail since in many cases, fish are moved back and forth between locations.

Wheaton began by going over a summary of a 2001 report that included data on spring/summer chinook, coho, and fall chinook; steelhead, chum and sockeye weren't included in 2001. He then presented fin clip results for 2012, broken out by entity: tribal, state, U.S Fish and Wildlife Service, and other, which he said are largely net pen releases. The report contains tables of the results, which show that in 2012, 84.78 percent of the total hatchery fish were fin clipped. Wheaton pointed out results for individual species and he presented a series of maps that showed the distribution and clipping statistics throughout the basin.

Booth asked about the reasons for clipping and not clipping the fins of hatchery fish. What are the reasons for that decision? he asked.

Grover said staff research found a rider on a 2000 act of Congress that said any time federal funds are used for a hatchery, all fish released should be completely marked. He noted that the Independent Scientific Advisory Board has concerns about clipping 100 percent of the fish and the possibility it could disproportionately impact hatchery produced fish during harvest. While that is good for wild fish, for those who depend on

hatchery fish, they aren't as happy if a run is disproportionately harvested before they get to a particular area, Grover explained. There is also concern, especially among the tribes, about mutilating fish by clipping them, he added.

Staffer Stacy Horton said sometimes fins aren't clipped because of restoring a weak stock. Some are research fish that need to be unmarked, some represent "wild surrogates" that are not to be handled, and some are too small to mark and release, she explained. Grover noted that some fish may not be physically marked but have a coded wire tag.

Karier said the report is mostly good news since marking has improved. He commented that Wheaton had a "can-do attitude" about the report and solved all sorts of problems to get the study done.

There are complex reasons for why some fish are marked and some are not, Booth said. It is a conscious decision made for a particular reason, he said. We need to understand this better, Karier responded. He noted reasons for the fin clipping and said fin clipping has more value when there is selective harvest.

Wheaton said that the parties to U.S. v. Oregon discuss the marking issues. A lot of this is discussed and decided in that venue, he said. Wheaton said if the Council wants the fin clip report as a regular report, he'd be happy to oblige.

When you delve into it, there are reasons that fin clipping is done the way it is, Grover said. People think hard about this, he added. Grover also cautioned that some programs represent a lot of fish and some not many. There are examples of tribal hatcheries that clip and others that do not, he said. But the tribal contribution is small; the unclipped portion of the federal production is much larger than the tribal portion in terms of numbers of fish, Grover said.

10. Panel on invasive species in the Columbia:

Erik Hanson, Coordinator, Flathead Basin AIS Management Effort; Virgil Dupuis, Salish-Kootenai College; and Tom Woolf, Idaho State Department of Agriculture.

Erik Hanson, coordinator of the Flathead Basin aquatic invasive species (AIS) management effort, and Virgil Dupuis of Salish Kootenai College briefed the Council on AIS infestations and control efforts in the basin. Hanson began by describing the conditions in the Flathead Basin, pointing out that a lot of boaters use Flathead Lake and could introduce zebra and quagga mussels to the waters. We are a headwaters lake, and in addition to affecting the local area, a mussel infestation could spread, he said.

Montana has a plan for AIS and Hanson said he was hired to implement the plan and secure funding. He said the plan aims to address existing infestations of Eurasian water milfoil and curlyleaf pond weed, and he described where the infestations exist and the likely source. Flowering rush is also a huge problem that hasn't been adequately addressed. Hanson aid.

He went on to list issues associated with the fight against AIS, including the need for authority to quarantine water bodies; regulation of the pet and pond trades that sell invasives; the need for research on the impact of AIS; and authority to apply immediate treatment. Hanson described activities that are going on to promote watercraft inspections, education, contingency planning, legislation and authorities, and regional partnerships to prevent infestations and get authority for treatment.

Watercraft inspections are under way at Flathead Lake, but there is limited information about boat movement; we need that to locate stations where they are needed, he said. We also need to be able to staff the stations for longer hours, Hanson stated, adding a description of the issues that arise with limited enforcement and inspections. He also listed ongoing issues with funding to sample for mussel veligers and to develop rapid response plans. We need the federal government to step up to address the risks from reservoirs in the Southwest, like Lake Mead and Lake Havasu, which are already infested with mussels, Hanson stated. We also need to develop out-reach messaging to educate people about the problem, he said.

Booth said he is surprised there hasn't been more progress on rapid response and immediate treatment plans. This is not receiving enough attention, and we are making a mistake if we don't get ready, he stated.

Hanson said much of the problem is with resources and funding. All of the state money is getting sucked up into boat inspections, he said. That is combined with the fact it is a complex problem and there are hard choices that would have to be made, Hanson stated. For example, the impact of the treatments will cause problems and getting people to buy-in "will be a long and tedious process," he said.

Karier said Washington has made progress on the Canadian border crossing. He asked if there has been progress in surveys to identify routes and patterns of boat travel.

Hanson said he looked at Department of Transportation data but found it didn't correlate with boat travel, so there is more research to be done. He noted that Lake Winnipeg in Canada is now infested with mussels. We need to find a comprehensive way to get the travel data, he said.

Smith asked about the quarantine issue. If we have a detection, the quarantine would give us time to figure out what to do and how to treat the problem, Hanson said. We have worked with the Montana legislature on the issue, and we are working with county officials to get quarantine language into county ordinances, he added.

Dupuis said he has been studying flowering rush for 10 years. The biggest problem is that this AIS has a massive root system, which breaks off and makes its way down river, he said. It can grow under water and has been found submerged in 22 feet of water, Dupuis said. Flowering rush is listed as noxious in all four Northwest states, he said. It's not found in large abundance and our desire is to contain and eradicate it, Dupuis explained. There is, however, about 600 to 700 acres of infestation in Flathead Lake.

He said spatial modeling suggests 75 percent of the Flathead Lake littoral zone could be converted to flowering rush.

Dupuis went on to describe an inventory of AIS done in the lower Flathead River that found flowering rush and curlyleaf pond weed but not Eurasian water milfoil. He explained the conditions at Flathead Lake that are conducive to creating areas for flowering rush to establish. Throughout the basin where there are shallow areas in the reservoirs, flowering rush could become a problem, Dupuis said. Flowering rush is also found in Lake Pend Oreille and other locations in Idaho and Washington, he said.

Dupuis described impacts the invasive plants can have on property values, recreation and agriculture. It is affecting native plants, and as native plants decrease, there will be impacts on animals and native fish, he explained. Dupuis cited a study done by the Montana Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks that found a correlation between areas of extensive Northern pike predation on bull trout and cutthroat trout, and flowering rush infestations. The pike utilize the areas where flowering rush is infested, and we think the plant material provides good habitat for pike spawning, he said. Dupuis went on to describe additional research that shows the impact of flowering rush on macro invertebrate and fish communities.

There is a need for a system-wide, multi-partner comprehensive scientific assessment of flowering rush, he stated. He listed the types of tests and activities needed to assess the problem.

Bradbury asked if biological controls are being explored. Dupuis said insects have been identified that will attack the plant roots. We have a 10-year project, but the funding is year-to-year, he stated.

11. Sixth Power Plan/Ninth Circuit remand: Decision on supplemental statement concerning information on the costs of implementing the fish and wildlife program.

John Shurts, general counsel.

Staffer John Shurts described the issues in the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals remand of the Council's Sixth Power Plan. The remand was limited to the consideration of including in the plan the cost to implement the Council's Fish and Wildlife Program, he said. It is a remand seeking further explanation of a decision and is not a substantive ruling on a statute, Shurts said.

The purpose of this agenda item is to act on the remand order, he continued. My recommendation is to adopt a statement as a supplement to the Sixth Power Plan that removes BPA F&W cost information from the power plan, he said. Shurts explained that the language regarding the F&W costs was not a substantive element in the plan or a factor in the plan's resource strategy. It was included for information purposes, he stated. If you choose to remove it or not, it doesn't change its role in the plan, Shurts added.

We recommend removing it because it is the easiest way to get this issue resolved and put it behind us so we can get on with the Seventh Power Plan, he said. It is an editorial decision and changes nothing about the Sixth Power Plan, Shurts concluded.

Anders made a motion that the Council adopt the supplemental statement to the Sixth Power Plan that excises from the Sixth Power Plan the information on how Bonneville reports the costs of implementing the Fish and Wildlife Program and provides further explanation as recommended by the staff. Smith seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. Yost was not present for the vote.

12. Council Business:

Adoption of minutes

Anders made a motion that the Council approve for the signature of the Vice-Chair the minutes of the May 6-7, 2014 Council meeting in Boise, Idaho. Lorenzen seconded the motion, which passed unanimously

Council decision to release for public comment the Council's draft
 Annual Report to the Governors on Bonneville's Fish and Wildlife Costs.

Anders made a motion that the Council release the draft annual report to the Governors on Bonneville's fish and wildlife costs in Fiscal Year 2013 for public comment through Friday, July 11, 2014, as recommended by staff. Lorenzen seconded the motion.

Staffer John Harrison noted that the 30 days of comment ends just after the Council's July meeting. I would like to follow-up later that week or the following week to show you any comments received, have a discussion and get the final approval, he said.

The Council voted unanimously to release the draft annual report to the Governors.

Bradbury adjourned the meeting at 11:40 a.m.

Approved July, 20	14
Vice-Chair	
x:\ih\ww\minutes\iun 2014 missoula mt docx	